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February 14, 2004

Dear Sirs:

We are deeply concerned for the safety of members of the Asociación de Educadores de Arauca (ASEDAR, or Teachers' Association of Arauca).  Early in the morning of January 28, 2004 a death threat letter was pushed under the door of the house of ASEDAR teachers’ union president Jaime Carrillo in Arauca municipality.  The union’s Secretary General, Celedonio Jaimes Penaloza and former President, Francisco Rojas, were also named in the letter which included the text, “Rats should be killed.”  At 11 am the same day the ASEDAR central office received a phone call repeating the death threat against  Carrillo and Jaimes; the caller identified himself as a member of the paramilitary organization Autodefensas Unidas de Colombia (AUC).  On January 26, Sr. Carrillo had received a similar letter at his home threatening to kill the same people and also a teacher, Marcos Garcia.   On January 7, Francisco Rojas received a death-threatening call on his mobile phone.  On January 5 and 6, graffiti appeared on the walls of  Jaimes’ house and inside the Camilo Torres School in Arauca, depicting graves, a cross, and the words, “Rats out of Arauca: Pacho Rojas  - Celedonio – Jaime Carrillo."

Unfortunately, threats such as those mentioned above are common occurrences. In recent years, ASEDAR members have been victims of serious human rights violations and death threats perpetrated by army-backed paramilitaries. 

Based on the information stated above, we strongly urge you to 

· take action to guarantee the safety of the members of ASEDAR;

· ensure that the Ministry of the Interior’s protection program for trade unionists is adequately resourced in order to provide more effective protection for trade unionists;

· undertake a full and impartial investigation into the threats detailed above and into links between the security forces and paramilitary forces; make the results public; and bring to justice all those responsible; 

· take immediate action to dismantle paramilitary groups, in accord with the recommendations made by the United Nations and other intergovernmental organizations.

The abuse of trade unionists in Colombia must end. As a consequence of your high position in Colombia, you have the authority and the responsibility to put an end to human rights violations such as those detailed above. We urge you to do so.

For Peace with Justice,

Brian J. Stefan Szittai, Coordinator

cc:  Trade Union Confederation ~ via U.S. mail

      Ambassador Luis Alberto Moreno, Embassy of Colombia ~ fax: 1.202.232.8643

   UA37/04 Colombia 

The following people hereby urge that you take action on this matter as indicated in this letter:
